Planning Commission Minutes

Meeting of May 17, 2007

Page 11

BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 17, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Chairman Hunter 


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 15, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the minutes of the February 15 special meeting.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Hunter and approved, 2 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Jameel abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a letter from Carol Chin regarding the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Land Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Bayshore Boulevard Subareas (Southeast, Southwest, Northeast, and Northwest Bayshore)


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Commission began discussing land uses in the subareas along Bayshore Boulevard at the last meeting and decided to postpone its review of the General Plan policies and programs until this meeting.  


Director Prince stated that the Southeast Bayshore and Northeast Bayshore Subareas are almost completely built out, so the greatest possibilities for change lie in the subareas west of Bayshore Boulevard.


For Southwest Bayshore, Director Prince noted, the Commission wanted to consider limiting the current uses and discouraging outdoor commercial activities.  He drew attention to Program 238a, which calls for reviewing the zoning district regulations to better define an appropriate mix of compatible land uses.


Director Prince said that in looking at this section, staff suggests adding provisions to address slope stability and noise, and to eliminate outdoor commercial activities and assembly uses, which could cause parking and traffic problems.  He noted that traffic noise is an issue with respect to residential development.  He advised that noise can be mitigated to some extent through construction techniques like dual-paned windows.  He added that landscaping and berming can also be used to attenuate noise.


Director Prince pointed out that slope stability measures will be employed to address geotechnical concerns for the Ng project in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  He recognized that although mitigation may be possible, it can be cost-prohibitive in some situations.


Commissioner Jameel said that besides geotechnical issues and slope stability problems in the area, he had concerns about traffic impacts from additional residential units with driveways accessing Bayshore Boulevard.  He expressed his opinion that the best solution would be to require frontage roads like that proposed for the Ng project, so as to limit the number of driveways exiting to directly to Bayshore Boulevard. He recommended limiting residential uses to multi-family dwellings rather than single-family homes.   


Commissioner Jameel observed that commercial uses may be more appropriate for a high-traffic corridor like Bayshore Boulevard.  He also expressed support for eliminating storage of hazardous substances from the commercial uses.


Director Prince agreed with Commissioner Jameel that multiple driveways should be avoided.  He observed that the character of Bayshore Boulevard changes as one travels through Brisbane.  He said the overall treatment of Bayshore Boulevard will be considered in more detail as part of the Circulation Element of the General Plan.  He stated that staff is looking at alternative designs for Bayshore Boulevard, and possibilities include constructing frontage roads like the access proposed for the Ng project, having landscaped medians to create a European boulevard effect, and reducing speed limits to slow traffic down.  


Commissioner Jameel commented that intersections with stop signs and traffic signals also help reduce speeds.  He observed that Bayshore Boulevard does not have this kind of feature to slow traffic, so enforcement could be difficult.  He recommended creating frontage roads with landscaped areas and sidewalks on each side to create a buffer between the roadway and buildings.


Chairman Hunter noted that the northern and southern parts of Bayshore Boulevard currently serve as buffers separating Brisbane from other communities, and allowing more development would eliminate these transition areas and affect community character.  He suggested thinking in terms of incorporating buffer zones in the land uses planned for the Bayshore Boulevard subareas to preserve the distinction between Brisbane and its neighboring cities.


Director Prince agreed, observing that an emphasis on boundaries and open-space buffers is an important aspect of new urbanism.  He noted there is a vista point on the east side of the southern end of Bayshore Boulevard in Brisbane, opposite a rock retaining wall.  He suggested using the rock motif to create a distinctive focal point to highlight the entrance to Brisbane.  Commissioners expressed support for the idea of creating a more noteworthy entrance to town.


Director Prince proposed that the Commission consider recommending deletion of outdoor commercial uses, contractor storage yards, and assembly uses from the mix of uses allowed in the Southwest Bayshore subarea.


Chairman Hunter agreed that outdoor commercial uses detract from community character, but noted that churches and meeting halls can enhance a sense of community.  He questioned the need to delete assembly uses, although he recognized that parking and traffic were concerns.  


Director Prince pointed out that churches attract large numbers of people.  He questioned whether conditions on Bayshore Boulevard and the size of parcels were conducive to accommodating parking for a large number of vehicles.  He added that requiring a use permit for an assembly use would give the City some control over hours and times of operation. 


Commissioner Jameel concurred with Chairman Hunter that assembly uses could be beneficial for the community and said he was inclined to allow them.


Director Prince clarified that all uses in the SCRO-1 Southwest Bayshore Commercial District are conditional, including commercial recreation/commercial gym and health facilities, contractors’ yards, cultural facilities, and duplex dwelling units. 


Commissioners agreed that contractors’ yards should be deleted. 


Chairman Hunter said duplexes would be acceptable with frontage roads instead of individual driveways.  Commissioner Jameel questioned whether Bayshore Boulevard was wide enough to allow frontage roads on either side.


Commissioners expressed reservations about allowing food production or group care homes.  Senior Planner Tune advised that in Brisbane’s Housing Element, the City committed to identifying some district where convalescent hospitals could be allowed as potential housing for persons with various disabilities.  Director Prince noted that traffic and air quality would be concerns in dealing with facilities for elderly or disabled people.  Chairman Hunter observed that the Levinson Estate property in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea might be a better location for this kind of use.


Director Prince said hotels, light fabrication, live-work developments, media studios, medical facilities, meeting halls, mobilehome parks, motels, offices, multi-family dwellings, outdoor sales and rentals, personnel services, places of worship, printing, product showrooms, certain research and development, restaurants, retail sales and rental, storage, and veterinary clinics, warehousing, and wholesale sales and distribution are other conditional uses allowed in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  He noted that combinations of these uses may also be permitted.  


Commissioners suggested that Sierra Point would be a better location for hotels, and Crocker Park and the other trade-commercial districts would be better for light fabrication.  They agreed that motels, outdoor sales and rentals, product showrooms, research and development, rental businesses, storage, warehouses, and wholesale sales and distribution should not be permitted.


Commissioner Lentz said he was more concerned about the scale and height of the buildings than the uses inside.  Director Prince advised that the current height limit was 35 feet.


Commissioner Lentz suggested reviewing the list of uses again in conjunction with the Circulation Element, and other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Jameel observed that transit-oriented development, with retail on the ground floor and residential units above, could be appropriate for this subarea.  He cited the example of a mixed-use project near the BART station in South San Francisco.  Director Prince commented that more frequent bus service on Bayshore Boulevard would be helpful.


Commissioner Lentz asked if traffic calming measures, bike lanes, and other roadway improvements would be discussed as part of the Circulation Element, and Director Prince confirmed that understanding.


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about limiting the size of signs.  Director Prince responded that the General Plan can include a policy about signage in general, and the details would be addressed through the sign ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune stated that there are policies about signage in certain subarea sections of the General Plan.  Commissioner Lentz recommended including a general signage policy, and other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Lentz suggested keeping some open space along Bayshore Boulevard.  He proposed adding a program in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea for purchasing undeveloped parcels for dedication as open space.  Chairman Hunter said he liked the idea of preserving an open-space buffer to separate Brisbane from its neighbors to the south.


Director Prince recommended that the Commission begin reviewing the matrix of General Plan policies and programs.  He did not propose any changes for the Southeast Bayshore Subarea.


Commissioners asked about the possibility of changing the land uses in the Southeast Bayshore Subarea.  Director Prince noted that changing the allowable land uses would make VWR, the major business in that subarea, a nonconforming use.  He said he anticipated little change in the VWR property over the next ten to twenty years.  He pointed out that noise from Bayshore Boulevard traffic, the railroad tracks, and the nearby freeway would probably make that area unsuitable for residential uses.  Chairman Hunter noted new high-rise residential buildings next to the freeway in San Francisco.  Director Prince commented that air pollution and noise are major issues with some transit-oriented projects.  


Director Prince suggested adding a program under Policy 236 to consider a gateway monument at the southern end of Bayshore Boulevard.  Commissioner Lentz expressed support for balancing the existing rock retaining wall on the west side with a focal point on the east side of Bayshore Boulevard.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed revisions to the policies and programs for the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  He suggested adding a new policy similar to Policy 324 to encourage maintenance and upgrade of the permitted uses, and a new Program 238c regarding acquisition of land for an open-space buffer.  Commissioners expressed support for adding these items.


Director Prince drew attention to the proposed policy about creating buffers to separate fuel storage uses from other uses, as required by the fire marshal.  He noted that prohibiting fuel storage would make fuel storage a nonconforming use anyway.  Chairman Hunter recommended broadening the policy beyond fuel storage to provide buffers from other hazardous uses.  After some discussion, other Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince proposed minor rewording of Policy 243 and no changes to Policy 244.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the stretch of Bayshore Boulevard between Old County Road and Valley Drive.  Director Prince said that segment is currently part of the Central Brisbane and Crocker Park Subareas.  He noted that the City Council discussed including the parcel north of the fire station in the new mixed-use village zone proposed for the parcels between Brisbane Shopping Village and City Hall.  He suggested discussing this topic again after finishing the rest of the Land Use Element.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the area across Bayshore Boulevard from the Brisbane Shopping Village.  Director Prince said that land is currently being used as a staging area for construction of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge.  Commissioner Lentz commented that the City should discontinue using that area for staging once the bridge project is completed.  Director Prince noted that the land is publicly owned and not suitable for development.  He added that this narrow open area will probably eventually be part of the landscaping treatment for the Old County Road intersection.  Commissioner Lentz encouraged staff to come up with some ideas for making the area look more inviting.


Director Prince began reviewing the policies and programs for the Northwest Bayshore Subarea, currently designated Planned Development-Subregional Commercial/Retail/Office and Marsh/Lagoon/Bayfront.  He noted that the Planning Commission expressed an intent to preserve much of this subarea as open space to maintain a buffer between Brisbane and Daly City to the north, and clustering development in the less sensitive portions of the subarea.  He recommended adding a policy to cluster development to maximize open space.  Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince said that when considering development, the City should avoid creating an isolated area dependent on vehicle transportation.  He suggested mixed-use development and live-work spaces.  Chairman Hunter observed that this subarea might be a suitable location for eldercare facilities. 


Commissioner Lentz stated that he would prefer to keep the Northwest Bayshore Subarea as open as possible and cluster development toward the south.  He also recommended limiting the types of housing that could be placed there.  He expressed support for some kind of senior housing or assisted living facilities as an option.  He said he would prefer not to mention live-work or other residential possibilities in Policy 313.


Commissioner Jameel expressed reservations about restricting residential uses to such an extent.  After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that the City should not be overly restrictive.


Director Prince recommended rewording Policy 310 and adding mixed-use to Policy 313.  He noted the Commission might want to mention group care facilities.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Lentz proposed adding a program to Policy 310.2 about retaining the rural character along Bayshore Boulevard to differentiate Brisbane from development toward the north.  Director Prince noted that Policy 310.2 already talks about a green belt separating Brisbane from Daly City.  He said this point can also be addressed in the Circulation Element.


Director Prince proposed rewording Policy 315 to include landscaping, screening, and noise reduction techniques.  He recommended a new policy about transit- and pedestrian-oriented development.  Commissioners approved these changes.


Director Prince pointed out the proposed addition to Policy 316 regarding use of vegetated swales as a corridor to connect San Bruno Mountain to the Levinson Marsh.  He said the new proposed Policy 318 calls for preserving habitat and using the Open Space Plan for guidance.  He suggested using the word “arroyos” in Policy 319, instead of the previously proposed “natural gullies and swales.”

Commissioner Lentz asked if the Levinson Estate was divided into separate parcels.  Director Prince referred to the map in the meeting packet showing one Levinson Estate parcel, the Peking Handicraft parcel, the Brisbane Technology Park, and the PG&E substation.  


Commissioner Lentz commented that it might be advisable to add a policy about acquiring the Levinson Marsh property as open space, similar to Brisbane Acres.  Director Prince noted that there might be concerns about using public funds earmarked for acquiring parcels in Brisbane Acres to purchase land elsewhere.  He added that the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) and the PD designation give the City leverage to require a certain amount of open space as part of the specific plan for any development proposal.


Chairman Hunter said that if the City has funds to purchase additional open space land in the future, an acquisition could be considered.  Otherwise, he cautioned against adding a program that diverts attention away from the areas the City most wants to protect.  Other Commissioners agreed.  Commissioner Lentz recommended that the City revisit this concept if funding becomes available in the future.


Commissioner Lentz suggested making sure wildlife corridors from the Mountain down to the Lagoon are preserved.  He acknowledged that this might be more of a concern with the Northeast Bayshore and Baylands Subareas.  He said crossing Bayshore Boulevard and Industrial Way could be a problem for some animals.  Commissioner Jameel drew attention to Policy 319.1.  Commissioners agreed that this policy addressed Commissioner Lentz’s concerns.


Director Prince reviewed the proposed new wording for Policy 323.  Commissioner expressed support for the revision.


Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs for the Northeast Bayshore Subarea.  He indicated that this subarea is divided into a dozen or so parcels and is largely built out, so there is not much room for expansion.  He said most of the land in this subarea is owned by Universal Paragon Corporation.


Director Prince noted that the environmental review for the Baylands Specific Plan will provide more detailed information about some of the Northeast Bayshore Subarea and the future vision for that area.  He added that the Land Use Element in the General Plan will also feed into the Baylands EIR analysis.


Chairman Hunter commented that expansion or new development could take place in the Northeast Bayshore Subarea if the existing buildings were destroyed by fire or earthquake.


Director Prince recommended revising Policy 326 to require that new development provides sufficient room for trucks to maneuver.  He reviewed the minor revision to Policy 328.1 and noted that the rest of the provisions are unchanged.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the potential of contamination from the railyard.  Director Prince referred to the map of OU-1 and OU-2 and pointed out that a plume of contamination appears to reach the east side of Industrial Way.  He said Policy 322 calls for remediation of land in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea, and he proposed adding the same policy language to the Northeast Bayshore Subarea.  Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince said the last item regarding Bayshore Boulevard pertains to the approximately 7.3-acre parcel between the fire station and Ice House Hill.  He advised that the parcel lies within the Baylands Subarea and is currently designated Planned Development-Trade Commercial; although, it is not part of the Baylands Specific Plan.  He said that the parcel warrants special consideration because of its proximity to Central Brisbane, recognizing that Bayshore Boulevard is an obstacle between them.

Director Prince observed that the extent of contamination, if any, still needs to be determined, but assuming a clean bill of health, the parcel might be suitable for a mixed-use development.  He suggested that the Planning Commission consider designating the parcel for mixed use, at least along its front.  


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for designating the parcel for mixed use.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that circulation and access will be major issues.


Commissioner Lentz commented that he liked the concept of mixed use.  He noted that the parcel seems to be an extension of Ice House Hill, and he expressed interest in preserving much of that land as open space and wetlands.  He recalled that the Mission Blue Nursery planned to use the southern portion of the site.  He recommended making some of the site available for nonprofit facilities and environmental groups.


Commissioner Jameel noted that the rear of the site might be a good place for the City’s Public Works yard.


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that the ideal land uses for the parcel would be open space and wetlands, plus a cultural or recreation center that provides a connection to the rest of the community.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission will be holding its next regular meeting on May 24.  He suggested canceling the May 31 meeting.  He said the Commission will begin reviewing the land uses for Owl and Buckeye Canyons, the Quarry, Crocker Park, and the Beatty Subareas at the next General Plan study session.


Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the June 25 joint meeting with the City Council to discuss the design of the public spaces at Sierra Point.  He said land uses for the Sierra Point Subarea will be reviewed at the June 28 Planning Commission meeting.


Director Prince proposed that the Planning Commission consider taking time off in August.  He said the Circulation Element will be ready for review in October, and then the Commission can return to the Land Use Element to make appropriate adjustments.  He advised that the only major section after that will be the Noise Element.


Commissioner Lentz asked staff to prepare an updated meeting calendar.


Director Prince noted that the City Hall remodel will require that staff vacate the premises for up to 18 months.  He said the Public Works Director is considering relocating staff to temporary trailers in the City Hall parking lot or leasing nearby office space.


Commissioner Jameel suggested making a decision about August meetings sometime in late June or July, and Commissioners agreed.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz noted that there were many citizens at the May 14 City Council meeting who spoke in favor of a charter high school in Brisbane.  He expressed appreciation to the members of the community for their input.


Chairman Hunter said he was pleased with the turnout at the Saturday workshop to consider Baylands alternatives.  He commented that there were a number of good ideas that emerged from that meeting, and he encouraged members of the public to participate in the future.


Commissioner Jameel announced that the City’s Glen Parkway water tank project had been completed, and he commended staff and the contractor for their efforts.  He said work on repaving Glen Parkway and Sierra Point Road started recently.


Commissioner Jameel said Palo Alto recently completed a major, state-of-the-art green building and solar energy project, and he suggested that Commissioners take a look at that project.


Commissioner Jameel noted that new freeway billboards have been installed across the Bay that are so bright they impair drivers’ visibility because of their glare.  He recommended that the City consider modifying its sign ordinance to prevent this problem in Brisbane. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of May 24, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

